A Nice Little Run in the Desert

By Christopher Wilson (April 2006)


I guess it was sometime in January that I happened to run across a website of some strange marathon scheduled for March in New Mexico. I read the description and thought it might be an interesting trail run. I didn’t really think much more about it but mentioned it to Hans Jaeger, who, a week later, announced that he planned to do it. I went back to the website and read further and it wasn’t without some trepidation that I signed up for The Bataan Death March Memorial Marathon. The comments gave me pause: “The toughest marathon I’ve ever done;” “Don’t plan on getting a PR, a PW is much more likely;” “The sand is terrible;” “There’s a 25% casualty rate.” But then again: “It was hard but I’ll be back next year.” I told Hans, “We’ll do this one once, just to honor those that survived the march from Bataan to Cabanatuan.”


This was an interesting race. It was set up to honor those survivors of the Bataan Death March. During the early phases of World War II, the Japanese overran the Philippines and herded thousands of US and Filipino soldiers into mass groups and marched them from the Bataan Peninsula to a prison camp some 100 miles to the north. I read the book Ghost Soldiers about the march and actually had nightmares about the conditions which these “forgotten” soldiers had endured. 


The race itself was run at the White Sands Missile Range north of Las Cruces and meandered over sandy jeep trails, then straight up a blacktop road, for perhaps five or six miles. It then veered off back onto sand for a few more miles up. The increase in elevation wasn’t that bad, what got me was the constant 40 mile-per-hour wind in your face the entire ascent. At about 14 miles, life changed when we reached the summit. All of sudden, it was a wide, twisting sandy trail downhill, and with the wind at your back. I turned to the runner next to me and gleefully mentioned, “Man, this is fun.” The fun was short-lived though, for at mile 20.5, we hit the cursed sand. It wasn’t that it was that deep, it was just loose, and uphill. If you tried to run, you ended up going backwards, and that wasn’t supposed to be the point. So, we trudged up the hill, and after a mile or two the trail firmed up, the wind was back in your face, but at least you could run. At about mile 26, the runners made a left-hand turn, and there were the crowds cheering for each runner as he or she raced to the finish line.


The run was fun. I was worried before the race, mainly because of the comments made on the website. But then I realized, it’s only Sun Mart without the shade; besides, it’s five miles shorter. How bad could it be? Every 2.5 miles, there was a water station and a military first aid station. I took lots of water and Gatorade because at 14% humidity it was impossible to over-hydrate.

What was truly rewarding, though, was the opportunity to meet the survivors. The day before, at the package pickup, we, Hans and I, got to meet two, and although they’re in their 80s, they’re still hale and healthy and quick to converse. One survivor mentioned that he had been shipped from the Philippines to Tokyo for hard labor, and then to Nagasaki, where he was working in a coal mine when the second atomic bomb was detonated there. 

At the beginning of the race, civilian and military runners and marchers lined up for a very moving ceremony, a cannon boomed, and we inched our way toward the start. As we did, we each shook the hands of several survivors who wished us all good luck. At the end, the survivors were still there, congratulating each runner as he or she passed through the chute. One survivor shook my hand and said, “You ran really fast. But I bet you would have run faster with a Jap bayonet poking in your back.” Needless to say, I can’t deny that he was right. My comment was, “You’re right but what we did was nothing compared to what you guys did.”

I mentioned that the race was fun, but the sand and the wind made it tough. Mired in sand from mile 20.5 to mile 22 or so, with civilians and soldiers sitting on the side of the trail rubbing their feet, my one thought was, “Let’s finish this, think of those guys marching from Bataan to Cabanatuan. It had to be a lot harder for them.” 

I think one of the things I liked most about this race was the true camaraderie among the participants. The plane to El Paso was filled with runners, all wanting to discuss the race. The hotel, also, was filled to capacity, the story being that 95% of the guests were runners. On that Sunday afternoon, in the lobby or in the restaurant, you couldn’t escape someone asking you how you did, what was your time, or how you got through the sand, or were you coming back next year. Even in the airport in El Paso on the trip back to Houston, a runner with a Death March T-shirt came up and asked what my time was. 

We had all survived and I guess it was a Death March, but it was fun and it was worth every second just to honor those heroes that the government forgot about some 64 years ago, The Battling Bastards of Bataan.

As Frank Hewlett, a victim who didn’t survive his imprisonment, wrote in 1942:

“We’re the Battling Bastards of Bataan,

No mama, no papa, no Uncle Sam,

No aunts, no uncles, no cousins, no nieces,

No pills, no planes, no artillery pieces,

And nobody gives a damn!”

I’ll be back next year, and the year after that, and for however long there are still survivors, because none of us should ever forget. We all ought to give a damn.

